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To: All Members of the Council
Direct:  0118 937 2303
e-mail: 
michael.popham@reading.gov.uk

18 February 2019

Your contact is: Michael Popham - Democratic Services Manager

Dear Sir/Madam

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Reading Borough Council to be held at 
Council Chamber, Civic Offices, Reading , on Tuesday, 26 February 2019 at 6.30 pm, when 
it is proposed to transact the business specified in the Agenda enclosed herewith.

Yours faithfully

CHIEF EXECUTIVE





A G E N D A

1. MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

To receive Mayor’s Announcements.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive any declarations of interest.

3. MINUTES 9 - 12

The Mayor to sign the Minutes of the proceedings of the Council 
Meeting held on 22 January 2019.

4. PETITIONS 13 - 16

To receive petitions in accordance with Standing Order 8.

5. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC 17 - 26

Questions in accordance with Standing Order 9.

6. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS 27 - 30

Questions in accordance with Standing Order 10.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM COMMITTEES

7. CHIEF FINANCE OFFICER'S REPORT ON THE ROBUSTNESS OF THE 
COUNCIL'S 2019/20 BUDGET

31 - 40

Report by Director of Resources

8. 2019/20 BUDGET AND MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 41 - 152

Report by Director of Resources

9. COUNCIL TAX SETTING 153 - 158

Report by Director of Resources

10. TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY 159 - 198

Report by Director of Resources

MOTIONS

11. CLIMATE EMERGENCY - TOWARDS A ZERO CARBON READING 199 - 200

Councillor Page to move:

Please note the motion below was altered at the meeting.  The final 
agreed version of the motion can be found in the link to this item.



Reading Borough Council (RBC) believes the world is now clearly in the 
midst of a climate emergency and that more concerted and urgent 
action is needed at local, national and international level to protect 
our planet for future generations.

RBC has a long standing commitment to action on climate change.  A 
signatory of the Nottingham Declaration on Climate Change in 2006, 
the Council was one of the first authorities to produce a detailed 
Climate Action Plan.  

We note that CO2 emissions in the Borough have fallen by 41% since 
2005, which is greater than all but 19 of the 405 authorities in Great 
Britain, and that Reading Borough Council has reduced its own 
emissions by 53% since 2008.  

Reading is urban in nature and the majority of emissions are from the 
use of fossil fuels and energy to run buildings and transport.  Methane 
is also harmful to the climate.  In Reading, these emissions are 
primarily from food, human waste and landfill.  Gases from the latter 
two are captured and used to generate energy. 

Despite good progress at local level, new evidence continues to emerge 
about the scale of the likely impacts of climate change.  We are now 
aware through the launch of the Special Report of the 
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change in October 2018 that, in 
order to reduce the risks of severe climate change, all countries must 
act much more quickly.  

This Council was proud to host the Model Climate Conference in 
December 2018 in this Chamber attended by students from local 
secondary schools, which coincided with the Katowice Climate 
Conference (COP24), and resulted in all the participating students 
stressing the urgency of climate action and pressing the Council, 
Government and others to act quickly.

RBC notes that we have already set out a number of ambitious policies 
and actions which will help to pave the way for the delivery of a Zero 
Carbon future such as:  

 ‘Zero Carbon Standards’ within its draft Local Plan, 
 The RBC Carbon Plan
 The forthcoming consultation on options, such as a Clean Air 

Zone, for improving local air quality and reducing congestion 
prior to publishing our draft Fourth Local Transport Plan 

 The Reading Climate Change Partnership and Strategy - 
Reading Means Business on Climate Change 

 The Launch of Reading Community Energy Society

This Council therefore instructs officers to report to the SEPT and 
Policy Committees on further potential measures that could accelerate 
the timescale for reducing carbon dioxide emissions to zero by 2030, 
but recognises that this date can only be achieved with substantial 
policy changes from national government.

The Council also calls on the Government to follow the 



recommendations of the Committee on Climate Change and radically 
improve the policy framework including, for example: 

 detailed and practical proposals for retrofitting private and 
public housing stock, where the Green Deal failed. 

 upgrade social housing energy efficiency to higher standards
 more support for renewable electricity and heat (and not 

taxing them unfairly) 
 more support for establishing renewably powered heat 

networks 
 more support for the smart technologies and storage and 

connecting to local power grids.  
 more support for electric vehicle infrastructure and 

ownership, whilst incentivising the scrappage of older 
polluting vehicles 

 more national investment in cycling and walking policies, and 
the expansion of public transport and car clubs using the 
latest zero carbon technology

 working with local businesses to improve their energy 
efficiency

 putting solar arrays on most of the suitable roof space and 
erecting more large wind turbines

 developing local energy storage facilities 
 establishing national recycling standards on industry and 

supermarkets whilst supporting the roll-out of food waste 
collection and its use for the generation of clean local energy 

 building a town centre district energy system which harnesses 
heat from the river

 establishing the widespread use of ground-source heat pumps 
and potentially air source heat pumps.

The Council therefore instructs the Chief Executive to write to our 
local MPs and to relevant Government departments setting out the 
above requirements and the need for new legislation and financial 
support to deliver this radical agenda.



WEBCASTING NOTICE

Please note that this meeting may be filmed for live and/or subsequent broadcast via the Council's 
website. At the start of the meeting the Chair will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being 
filmed. You should be aware that the Council is a Data Controller under the Data Protection Act. 
Data collected during a webcast will be retained in accordance with the Council’s published policy.

Members of the public seated in the public gallery will not ordinarily be filmed by the automated 
camera system. However, please be aware that by moving forward of the pillar, or in the unlikely 
event of a technical malfunction or other unforeseen circumstances, your image may be captured.  
Therefore, by entering the meeting room, you are consenting to being filmed and to the 
possible use of those images and sound recordings for webcasting and/or training purposes.

Members of the public who participate in the meeting will be able to speak at an on-camera or off-
camera microphone, according to their preference.

Please speak to a member of staff if you have any queries or concerns.


